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Notes of the meeting on 20th June 2008 at the Chaucer Centre
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	Attendees:


	Dave Hill (DH – CTB Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Director

	
	Cllr Debbie Shears (DS)
	Cabinet member for Children services

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance 

	
	Helen Lincoln (HL)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Social Care & Youth Inclusion

	
	Christine Parsloe (CP)
	LBM – Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)


	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Viccie Nelson (VN)
	Sutton & Merton PCT – for Angela Gibson

	
	Leanne Wallder (LW)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

Joint Commissioning Manager

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Don King (DK)
	Learning & Skills Council

	
	Dave Marris (DM)
	Headteacher, Links School

	
	Supt Graeme Thomson (GT)
	Met. Police

	
	Morag Plank (MP)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Dave Hobday (DHy)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Natalia Goncalves, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	
	Michael Sutherland (for Item 7)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Angela Gibson (AG)
	Sutton & Merton PCT

	
	Janet Martin (JM)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Sally McEnhill (SE)
	Merton College - Principal

	
	Cllr Oonagh Moulton (OM)
	Cabinet member for School Standards and Youth Engagement

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	CC.
	Clare Gummett, Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Joanna Richards, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Lorraine Burke, Nora Joyce, Graham Dyson


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  


	

	2.
	Minutes / matters arising from previous meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting on 25th of April were discussed and the following points noted:

Information Governance Board 

This is still to be fully set up – a few names are missing.

The machinery of government’s changes regarding 16-19 funding from LSC to the local authority 

The 14-19 Strategic Partnership has submitted a response to The machinery of Government’s Changes regarding 16-19 funding from LSC to the local authority consultation paper, which included input from the discussion at the last Board meeting. 

Standards for CTB meetings/Newsletters

DH will forward to SD a weekly newsletter from DCSF for the Trust newsletter and information exchange
Children’s Workforce Development Programme

MP informed that MVSC has secured some funding available to set up a VCS forum for mapping information, integration work, training, etc.
	PB

DH

	
	
	

	3.
	Children’s Fund projects – re-commissioning
	

	
	
	

	
	LW spoke to the report which relates to a decision made by the Board on 7th December 2007 to provide transitional funding for six months for a number of preventive and early intervention services, previously commissioned through Children’s Fund monies.

There needs to be further work with key commissioners to explore the pooling of funding streams, and the aligning of commissioning intentions and processes. This work cannot be completed before the end of the six month current extension of Children’s Fund projects. Early discussions have centred on pooling functions, including a single commissioning model/panel for the Children’s Fund, Carers’ Grant, Children’s Centre, Extended Schools and possibly Integrated Youth Support – all focused on early intervention.

In order to align current commissioning arrangements and to avoid disadvantaging some 3rd Sector groups, the Board was asked to consider rolling over the agreement to transition arrangements for a further six months.

DS stated strong support for joining up services much more – the Council, 3rd Sector, PCT and more.  MP endorsed this for the 3rd Sector, citing one group which has to report on five different funding streams.

	

	
	The board approved extending funding for a further six months to March 2009
	LW/PB

	
	
	

	
	PB suggested keeping some local commissioning for clusters – already rolled out - and allocating the remaining monies to a single pot. The board agreed to this proposal.

DH summed up highlighting the importance of a commitment to early intervention. Pulling these monies together will allow a more effective early intervention package and consistency in commissioning services, resulting in less fire-fighting and more early intervention in the home rather than institutions.

The evaluation of the outcomes of that intervention is crucial. A way of measuring and researching needs to be carefully planned. The complexity lies in the difficulty in evaluating cause and effect e.g. it is difficult to know if a child had not had certain interventions, would that child would have become an offender?


	

	
	
	

	3.1
	Targeted Mental Health in Schools
	

	
	
	

	
	LW briefed the Board on this pathfinder project which overlaps with Children’s Fund projects in some schools, and the aim is to run some operations in parallel to evaluate overall outcomes.  The approval of the request above, (3.0) will provide the time for this, which will be then fed into future commissioning decisions.

The funding is as follows:

Year 1 - £300,000.00

Year 2 - £225,000.00

Year 3 - £157,000.00 – this may become mainstreamed

Recruitment has been to £157K which provides three mental health workers. 

There was quite prescriptive guidance on which schools should be selected.  Selection criteria included, healthy school status, SEAL (at least at Wave 1), levels of deprivation and ethnicity.

The project builds on SEAL in schools (Social and Emotional Aspects of Learning) – we have SEAL in all primaries and one secondary school in Merton,  with roll out  to another secondary in September 08.  

SEAL Wave 1: whole school approach to emotional wellbeing.

SEAL Wave 2: small group work for those with identified problems.

TMHS will provide additional small group or 1:1 work with children and their families in school or the home, at Wave 3 for those whose needs are not being met through Wave 2 interventions.

This project is jointly funded by the Departments of Health and Children, Schools and Families. The project will use evidence informed interventions, through evidence provided by both funding providers.  This evidence –base will then be built on and contributed to, through local evaluation.   It also acknowledges the good quality work taking place in schools already even though it isn’t as well researched and documented. 

Monitoring will take place locally and nationally. Local evaluation will include questionnaires to teachers and will also focus on measuring such as attendance rates, attainment, exclusions and referrals to specialist CAMHS.  A decrease in CAMHS referrals to Tier 3 is anticipated in the long term, but with a probable short term increase.  The effect on teachers stress levels will also be measured  by using sickness levels as a proxy indicator.

IN commented on the real effectiveness of SEAL. Some of the work has been inspected and evaluated by OFSTED and was considered outstanding.

It will work closely with the Children’s Fund Link project, another justification for extending the CF funding to March 09.


	

	
	A longitudinal trial study may be required.  IN suggested that SEAL might lend itself to this, as it could be easy to follow through with teachers and young people and families.  LW will take back to the TMHS project board.
	LW

	
	
	

	4.
	Children with disabilities services
	

	
	
	

	
	DH indicated that ‘disabled children’ is perhaps a more preferable term.
	

	
	LW presented to the report – the PowerPoint is distributed with these minutes.  This item was brought to the Board given past strong interest and may need to return since AG was absent.

Questions/options posed for the Children’s Trust Board were:

1. The Board’s view on Membership of a core team?

· There has been recent restructuring in some of these services and further disruption might have a negative impact. 

2. A Costs agreement to aid the co-location of the core team?

· The premises identified as being a possible location for the core team is owned by the PCT.  Savings would not necessarily be made by LBM through moving staff to this location.  Could there be strategic agreement to share the cost of collocation in the first instance?

3. Prioritisation of work to disaggregate spending on:

· CwD within PCT provider services

· Level of financial information needed

· Understanding of what pooling of budgets could be achieved

What is the strategic steer in terms of influencing the PCT to disaggregate spending?

VN reported on the latest priorities for the PCT.  The position is that the time is now right to look at core budgets, including the co-location issue.

PB feels that a separation of costs needs to happen, as it is required to define the scope/scale of the core team. The disaggregation of PCT spending is in itself a more complex issue. It is difficult to identify current spending on CwD services as it is to distinguish the amount of spending between universal and targeted services. 

LW stated that the number of CWD clients currently known to the Children with Disability Social Work team is currently between 170 and 180.

HL stated that staggered development may be the way forward - the membership of the core team should evolve. Based on previous experience, co-location is always tricky.  There is a precedent at Worsfold House, here LBM does not charge for the space, but hosts staff from the Mental Health Trust.  Pooling budgets should follow on from building the teams, possibly three years down the line.

DH reminded the Board that the current spend on Children and Families services across the Children’s Trust is between £160 and £170 million. We should find a way to look at this money as a totality, enabling lateral thinking and creative solutions.  DH suggested that an evolutionary approach was maybe not best in this instance

In terms of the proposed model, PB stated that a joint assessment for a number of different disciplines is in itself an improvement. There is a need to focus on what families say. Families have complained about repeating their stories to different people in different areas.

AK raised a fundamental question: how will young people’s lives be improved by any of this?  What is the end product and vision?  Is this properly articulated and could it be the starting point for young people in Merton?  Are parents involved in the project?  LW reported that they had representatives on the project board.

LW stated that the vision for disabled children has to be the same as that for all young people.

DH highlighted the need to focus on the children & young people’s outcomes. Therefore we need to be restless about processes, strategy and governance. DH used Diagram 1 to reinforce this view.



DH also reinforced the need to be lean about processes but also sensible, but ensuring that more money goes into front-line services.

So far the feedback received from parents of disabled children has not been satisfactory. The processes can be so poorly managed that families end up going through a very negative experience.

DS emphasised the pressing need to pull budgets together and unravel some of the work to get improved outcomes for children. Sometimes the families of those children are the ones that struggle the most. It is a step into the unknown but it will have to be done.  High level strategic discussions are required, and the Children’s Trust needs to agree and state that the issue has to be pushed forward now.

PB reminded the Board that the current integration project is part of a bigger jigsaw of disability services, including all the statutory agencies and the 3rd Sector.  

CP felt that a huge opportunity could be lost; and MP stated that the vision has been around for decades, but nothing has been done.

DH also felt that a lot of work in recent times, particularly around sharing of information, was moving the process along.

DH closed the discussion by highlighting the urgent need to reach an agreement on a few issues and to act upon them.  More discussion is required with Angela Gibson.  This work needs to be completed before the final paper is formulated. DH suggested bringing this item back for a shorter discussion to the board on 19th September.  Work will continue in the meantime.
	All

LW/PB



	
	
	

	5.
	APA - update report
	

	
	
	

	
	PB gave a verbal update.  Essentially this is a refresh of last year’s JAR, and could result in a series of meetings in the Autumn or a very light touch single meeting depending on the self assessment’s reception from inspectors. 

The next assessment will be under the Corporate Area Assessment framework – arrangements as yet unknown.  It may well be an inspection of the Children’s Trust and partnership based services.  This will include schools as a part of the spectrum of services across the borough – this will be a challenge for schools and partners

The board will be informed about the inspector’s feedback and the self-assessment will be distributed to all members.  

Some inspection regimes are likely to remain for children’s social care. We will wait for further clarification from central government. Formal consultation will take place in July.
	PB/SD



	
	
	

	6.
	Children’s Trusts- Statutory Guidance on Inter-Agency Cooperation
	

	
	
	

	
	Guidance paper distributed with the Children Trust Board meeting papers.

SD outlined the contents of this document produced recently by the DCSF, and a desktop review shows that Merton has carried out most of the work outlined in the guidance although some work does need to be done to involve schools. Merton’s CTB does not have an academy representative as the guidance suggests.  This is an issue we need to address in the near future, as it part of a push to for academies to be locally accountable, something which DH welcomes. IN added that one of the academies is already participating strongly in local partnerships.

The Board agreed that a formal invitation to academies to join the trust is to be worked through in practical terms. 

PB explained that we are already covering most of the children’s plan and guidance instructions. We should expect to see more guidance on Children’s Trusts in the near future, including possible legislation as hinted at in the main Children’s Plan.

Section 3 in the guidance refers to Diagram 1 above. It outlines CTB’s role in the integration of all parts to secure the best outcomes for the children and their family.
	DH



	
	
	

	7.
	Performance report – the Merton Index
	

	
	
	

	
	This is the first report on the Merton Index to the Board and the process is therefore still in development.  It has been split into the five Every Child Matters outcomes, and attempts to hone down to what is relevant. It still lacks some data and some definitions. There is a need to find out how this report could evolve.

A question was raised about the CAMHS PI - waiting times. DH responded by affirming that the PI will raise other questions e.g. how many referrals have been received? The right measure is the one that will make us think and plan.

PB explained that the Merton Index is part of a border performance framework, agreed at the Board on 25th Aril 08, which has a much wider set of indicators, and will be reported on a cyclical basis.  Some other indicators will be assigned to other strategic groups.  They will produce more comprehensive reports that will then be presented to this board.

DK raised achievement of Level 2 at age 19 as another potential indicator.

DH asked the board if anyone would like to replace a particular indicator with another one as if we keep adding we will end up with a big list.

GT stated that he is happy with the police indicator but would like to find out how we are doing compared to neighbouring boroughs. 

MS explained that comparatives could be developed on some indicators. Annual indicators do not sit on the report as we can report in a different way. 
DH suggested looking into how well we do compared to other boroughs, London and nationally. 
	MS

MS

	
	
	

	8.
	Any other business
	

	
	
	

	
	CTB architecture

SD reported on progress.  A management board and an interagency forum were agreed as an integral part of the way forward at the last Board meeting. Draft terms of reference for both have been developed, and will be discussed further at the Children & Young People’s Strategic Partnership Board/Inter-Agency Forum meeting on 27th June.   These will be distributed with these minutes.  Mapping of the groups with the overall architecture continues.

Particular indicators will then be allocated to particular groups.

A structure and methodology will need to be in place and embedded by April/May next year.


	SD

	
	Early Childhood Partnership 

The Board was informed that the first meeting of this group took place on the 19th of June 2008, and has been set up in response to statutory guidance.  This will sit within the Children’s Trust structure.


	

	
	Building schools for the future

DS requested an item on this subject at the next meeting. Agreed.


	SD

	
	Operation Blunt 2

GT explained the anti-knife crime campaign taking place in Merton. Officers have been to every school, briefed every young person, plus staff and head teachers. It has been well received by young people in schools.  So far the police have searched about 400/500 with a few arrests, but the main effect is deterrence.  It will continue through the Summer and beyond.  


	

	
	Merton Youth Partnership
This is the body that brings together the youth service and the voluntary sector.

AR informed the board of serious concern felt in the 3rd Sector where an application to the My Place funding round was submitted and signed off with no agreed processes, and an altered bid was eventually signed off by Merton’s Chief Executive. This undermines the Merton Youth Partnership and partnership working. A level of trust is essential in partnership working.  A statement will be issued and distributed to Board members.

DH felt that the issues needs to be unpacked properly, and will set up a meeting to talk this through. The Board will be informed of its progress.

MP added that communication needs to be very open and transparent. 


	CEN reps

DH



	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	The next meeting will be 1.30-3.30 pm on 19th September 2008 at the YMCA in Wimbledon.
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